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Dear Friends and Neighbors,

The 2018 legislative session came to a close on March 8. Since then, I’ve been 
back home reconnecting with communities throughout Whatcom County and 
sharing some of the successes of the 2018 session. Some of these include: 

•	 A permanent solution to the Hirst decision; 

•	 A new capital budget that funds important infrastructure projects 
throughout the state; 

•	 Critical investments in education, mental health, affordable housing, and 
transportation improvements. 

However, this session was not without its disappointments. This was the 
first session since 2013 the Legislature was under one-party control. Sadly and 
despite record tax collections, the governor and Democrats pushed for new 
taxes, including a capital gains income tax and an energy tax, and other policies 
harmful to taxpayers and hardworking Washingtonians. 

In this newsletter, I’ll share some of the highlights of the past two years, as 
well as some of the frustrations. 

As always, I welcome your feedback. In order to bring Whatcom County voices 
to Olympia, I need to hear from you. Please don’t hesitate to call, email or write 
to me any time you have a question, concern, or an idea to improve our corner of 
Washington state. 

Thank you for allowing me to serve you in the state House of Representatives! 

Sincerely, 

Vincent Buys 
State Representative 

42ND DISTRICT

Property tax relief  
approved for 2019

Under the education-funding plan the Legislature passed 
last June, the statewide property tax increased to a flat rate 
of $2.70 per $1,000 of assessed value in 2018. However, 
because local levy changes are not implemented until 2019, 
taxpayers across the state have seen an increase in property 
taxes in 2018.

Lawmakers have been hearing from countless taxpayers 
concerned with rising property tax rates. That’s why I 
collaborated with fellow Whatcom County legislators Sen. 
Doug Ericksen and Rep. Luanne Van Werven to sponsor 

legislation that would have frozen the 2018 state property 
tax levy for basic education at 2017 levels – $1.89 for each 
$1,000 of assessed value. Sadly, our bill was never given a 
hearing. 

However, the Legislature was able to provide some 
property-tax relief in the 2018 supplemental operating 
budget, but that relief won’t take effect until 2019. 

With the state seeing record tax collections, we could 
and should have done more. Despite that, we were only 
able to offer $390 million in property tax relief, which 
works out to be roughly $90 a year on a $300,000 home. 

While I think more could have been done to provide 
meaningful relief, some relief is better than none. 
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Operating budget invests in 
education and mental health 
but continues to grow at 
unsustainable rate  

Last June, the Legislature approved a new, two-year 
operating budget. Like with any compromise budget, there are 
going to be some things people like and some things people 
dislike. Here are some of the highlights: 

•	 Makes historic investments in our K-12 system, which 
now represents more than 50 percent of the budget for the 
first time since the early 1980s;

•	 Aids those providing necessary services to our most 
vulnerable populations;

•	 Makes crucial investments in mental health that will help 
transition less-acute individuals out of state hospitals and 
increase the availability of services for forensic patients 
who need more intensive care;

•	 Improves the foster care system by enhancing respite care 
and providing additional options for children who are 
hardest to place.

The 2018 supplemental budget lawmakers passed in March 
made further adjustments to the two-year spending plan, 
providing more dollars to fund K-12 salary allocations in the 
2018-19 school year, expanding treatment and services to 
mental health patients, reducing the State Need Grant waiting 
list, and more. 

Perhaps one of the greatest highlights is we were able 
to do all of this while avoiding some of the most onerous 
tax increases championed by the governor and Democrats, 
including a capital gains income tax, a carbon tax, and even a 
tax on sugar-sweetened beverages. 

Despite these investments, I ultimately voted against 
both budgets. Under the plan, state spending will increase 16 
percent over the previous budget. If you do the math, that’s 
more than a 30 percent increase over four years. Our state 
budget is growing at a rate much faster than our families’ 

personal incomes. At a time when we’re seeing record growth 
in tax collections – $2.3 billion over the four years since the 
underlying budget was enacted – we should be careful not to 
jeopardize this steady growth. 

In addition to increasing spending at an unsustainable rate, 
Democrats approved a budget gimmick that diverted money away 
from the state’s rainy-day fund. This not only violates the public’s 
trust, but it puts us in a problematic situation come the next 
economic downturn. While the economy may be performing well 
now, we can’t approve budgets based off the assumption the good 
times will continue.

I firmly believe we can fund our priorities without dipping into 
our reserves and without implementing new and increased taxes. 

The latest on McCleary, the K-12 
education-funding case 

At the heart of budget negotiations the past two years has 
been education funding and finding a way to comply with the 
state Supreme Court’s McCleary ruling. In 2012, the court 
determined the state had been failing to meet its constitutional 
obligation to amply fund education. Since then, the Legislature 
has taken steps to boost funding and make historic investments 
in our schools. 

The plan the Legislature enacted in 2017 fully funds K-12 
education and addresses our state’s overreliance on local levies 
to pay for education. In 2018, every household will see a state 
property tax increase. However, many are set to see property 
tax reductions between 2019 and 2021 compared to the 
estimated taxes due under current law in those corresponding 
years. For most districts, this will mean major investments in 
classrooms and our students’ futures.

This year, lawmakers had one final component to the 11-
year McCleary battle to clear up – ensuring the state meets the 
court’s 2018 deadline for full funding. This year’s operating 
budget did just that, which should mean an end is near for the 
McCleary case. Now we await the court’s final say. 
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Capital budget puts dollars 
behind local projects 

The capital budget, or the “bricks and mortar budget,” funds 
infrastructure for schools, higher education institutions, state 
prisons and more, in addition to funding stewardship projects 
that protect our waterways and farmland. The 2017-19 and 
2018 supplemental capital budgets prioritize Washington 
schools, mental health facilities and affordable housing, as 
well as provide funding for a number of local infrastructure 
projects, including:

•	 $4 million for Swift Creek natural asbestos debris cleanup;

•	 $4 million for the Pepin Creek Realignment; 

•	 $1.8 million for the Washington Agricultural Education 
Center at the Northwest Washington Fair and Event 
Center in Lynden;

•	 $1.2 million to help complete the design and construction 
of public drinking water, sewer, and electrical 
infrastructure to extend service capability to East Blaine;

•	 $750,000 to help Unity Care NW relocate and resize their 
Ferndale Health Center.

Legislature approves 
transportation budget; governor 
vetoes Blaine I-5 project

The two-year transportation budget signed into law last year 
provided funding for a number of local infrastructure projects, 
including: 

•	 A new northbound on-ramp at Bakerview Road to provide 
congestion relief;

•	 An additional NEXUS lane on SR 539 between H Street 
and the Lynden-Aldergrove Port of Entry at the U.S./
Canada border;

•	 Repairs to North 8th Street in Lynden where a sinkhole 
caused damage;

•	 Construction for an overpass at Thornton Road in 
Ferndale.

The budget will also help recruit and retain highly qualified 
state troopers, study and repair structurally deficient bridges, 
and fund the continued operation of state ferries. 

Sadly, the governor vetoed a critical project for Blaine. The 
rebuild of Exit 274 is perhaps one of the most-needed projects 
in Whatcom County, and would have improved freight mobility 
and attracted more jobs to our district. Your 42nd District 
delegation has been working hard the past two years to secure 
funding for this project, and we will continue our efforts 
during the next legislative session. 

Hirst compromise bill signed into law

After leaving rural property owners in limbo for more than a 
year, lawmakers finally reached an agreement on a permanent 
solution to the state Supreme Court case known as Hirst. With 
new legislation signed into law, rural families can finally begin 
to drill wells and build on their land. 

Under the bill, existing wells are grandfathered in. New 
water usage limits are established — between 950 and 3,000 
gallons per day depending on the Water Resource Inventory 
Area — and water needed for wildfire buffers is permitted. In 
Whatcom County, you can withdraw as much as 3,000 gallons 
per day. The bill also provides for an investment of $300 
million over 15 years for projects to improve instream flows, 
and stream restoration and enhancement.

Work remains on a solution for the Skagit River Basin, and 
I signed onto legislation this year that would have allowed the 
basin to operate under the agreement the county reached with 
the Department of Ecology and others in 1996. The bill never 
received a hearing. 

As the ranking Republican on the House Agriculture and 
Natural Resources Committee, I’ll continue working with 
my fellow committee members and other colleagues on a 
permanent solution for the Skagit. 

Regulations eased on food trucks 

In March, the Legislature approved my bill to help improve 
food truck operations in Washington state. 

Right now, outdated health code regulations that date back 
to when mobile food units lacked modern necessities like 
sanitation equipment and running water require food trucks 
to do most of their food preparation in commissary kitchens. 

(continued on page 4)
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Things have changed, so House Bill 2639 will allow food trucks 
to prepare their food onsite so long as they meet certain, 
necessary health requirements. 

It removes excessive regulations, helps businesses so 
they can continue to bolster our economy and provide job 
opportunities, and maintains public health – all without 
costing government a dime.

I owe thanks to the Washington Food Truck Association 
and the many food truck owners who showed their support 
by coming down to Olympia to testify, calling my office, and 
sending emails and letters. Their efforts truly helped get this 
bill through the process during the short legislative session. 

Bill to protect hop grower 
lot information from public 
disclosure signed into law

A bill I sponsored in 2018 that would exempt from public 
disclosure trade information related to hop grower lot 
information was signed into law by the governor. Currently, the 
Washington State Department of Agriculture (WSDA) conducts 
physical grading and chemical analysis of hops, by lot, to 
verify each crop meets certain quality standards before the 
department issues export documents. This left growers exposed 
to unfair competition because it gave competitors the ability 
to reverse-engineer export contracts. My bill allows growers to 
avoid potential unfair competition and underbidding while still 
maintaining high-quality standards. 

Teens: Apply to be a page for the 
2019 legislative session

While we’re still months away from reconvening in Olympia 
for the start of the 2019 legislative session, soon summer vacation 
will begin and it’ll be time to make plans for the next school year. 
If you’ve ever wanted to see your state Legislature in action or if 
you want to add a cool governmental experience to your college 
résumé, apply to serve as a page in the House Page Program. 

Pages are an important component to making sure the 
Legislature operates efficiently and effectively. During your 
week-long service, you’ll be responsible for delivering important 
messages and documents to legislators and staff, you’ll participate 
in a mock committee hearing during which you’ll have the 
opportunity to learn how policy is developed and debated, and 
you’ll have the opportunity to interact with legislators and staff 
directly. For two hours each day, you’ll also learn more about our 
state’s legislative process at the Page School. 

(Food Trucks - continued from page 3)

To become a page, applicants must have a legislative sponsor, 
be between the ages of 14 and 16, and obtain written permission 
from their parents and school. Pages earn $35 a day while serving 
in the program. 

To learn more, visit http://leg.wa.gov/House/pages/
housepageprogram.aspx or contact my office.

Rep. Vincent 
Buys and House 
Page Sumi Suda 

from Mount 
Baker Senior High 

School


